



Homeland Security Affairs Journal
SPECIAL COVID-19 ISSUE

Wearables: Useful Sentinels of Our Health?

By Matthew S. Austin



Abstract

As U.S. Coast Guard units develop strategies and policies aimed at safely reconstituting forces in the next phase of the COVID-19 pandemic, the ability to identify and isolate personnel who may be infected as early as possible is critical to protecting the organization's most critical resource. Existing wearable technologies provide the ability to monitor physiological data markers accurately and continuously. While unable to provide a direct diagnosis of COVID-19 infection, these markers may present a viable means for remotely identifying early onset of COVID-19 symptoms, and isolating potentially infected and infectious members. Additionally, the use of wearables has shown potential in some studies to act as a behavior change catalyst, which could enable workforce members to develop improved health and rest habits, leading to a more resilient and virus-resistant workforce. As a military entity, the Coast Guard possesses unique and previously untested authorities regarding the ability to impose a mandatory monitoring program on its members. However, given the political implications of such a strategy, a voluntary program may provide a better option for expeditious implementation. As the Coast Guard seeks short-term ways to protect its members from COVID-19 exposure and long-term strategies to facilitate the development of a more resilient workforce, wearables may provide a supplemental advantage worth their financial investment, though more study is necessary to validate their utility toward that end.

Suggested Citation

Austin, Matthew. "Wearables: Useful Sentinels of Our Health?" *Homeland Security Affairs* 16, Article 15 (December, 2020) www.hsaj.org/articles16369.

Introduction

The rapid spread of the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) aboard the USS *Roosevelt* in March of 2020 served as a cautionary demonstration of the crippling operational impact that the virus is capable of exacting on U.S. military forces.¹ As U.S. Coast Guard units develop strategies and policies aimed at safely reconstituting forces in the next phase of the COVID-19 pandemic, the ability to identify and isolate personnel who may be infected as early as possible is critical to protecting that operational capability.² The Coast Guard's July 1, 2020 introduction of Off-Duty Risk Management (ODRM), an initiative encouraging individuals to take proactive steps to protect themselves away from work as well as on-duty, highlighted the operational importance of individuals identifying the onset of illness early and isolating at home in order to protect other members from potential virus exposure.³ In addition to encouraging members to maintain a qualitative awareness of their health, an effective strategy should provide them with tools to assess their wellbeing quantitatively, and to identify the potential onset of illness. Existing technologies provide the ability to monitor accurately physiological data markers, and these devices have been used by fitness enthusiasts for more than a decade.⁴ While unable

to provide a direct diagnosis of COVID-19 infection, these wearable devices, or “wearables,” may present a viable tool for remotely identifying early changes in subtle physiological markers, which can be used to isolate potentially infected and infectious members—even those who otherwise appear asymptomatic. This essay will determine whether wearables are technologically capable of providing accurate early warnings of COVID-19 symptoms, how policies and procedures could leverage early warnings to protect workforce members, and what legal or political challenges those policies may encounter. In the end, research will support the conclusion that as the Coast Guard seeks short-term ways to protect its members from COVID-19 exposure and long-term strategies to facilitate the development of a more resilient workforce, wearables may provide a supplemental advantage worth their financial investment, though more study is necessary to validate their utility toward that end.

What Are Wearables?

Wearable technologies focused on fitness and activity tracking first entered mass markets in early 2007, with the introduction of Fitbit Tracker, an electronic device worn on the user’s wrist to measure and record steps taken, heart rate, and sleep information.⁵ Today, wearables are able to measure and record body signal parameters, including heart rate, heart rate variability, respiratory rate, temperature, sleep phases, movement, GPS position, and mechano-acoustic signatures (swallowing and breathing sounds normally observed with a stethoscope) with varying degrees of precision and reliability.⁶ Many of these devices work in tandem with smartphone applications, enabling the device to transfer and store physiological data on the phone or on cloud-based servers.⁷

Not all wearables provide the same level of accuracy or efficacy. For instance, while a number of tests determined that some wearables were not capable of providing accurate measurements of basic activity level for informing health care or fitness decisions, studies of other products have validated their ability to measure accurately electrocardiogram (ECG) information (including heart rate and heart rate variability), respiratory rate, sleep phases, and even predict the onset of atrial fibrillation.⁸ Additionally, the software through which wearables provide actionable feedback to users varies from device to device. While some wearables designed for fitness markets provide raw numbers, others utilize algorithms to merge various physical markers to create a simplified “score,” providing the layperson with a quantitative representation of some aspect of their physical state, including physical activity, rest, and illness.⁹ By integrating a combination of measurements (as will be discussed at the end of this section), these scores exhibit a higher signal-to-noise ratio than the individual raw measurements alone, and consequently provide a higher predictive value of impending illness.¹⁰

While existing technologies provide accurate measurement of what may be key COVID-19 signal parameters, the utility of any policy aimed at leveraging wearables as an additional layer of COVID-19 protection must first validate the accuracy of the specific devices used by the organization, and ensure that those tools are capable of monitoring relevant physiological metrics.

What to Measure

With the objective of early COVID-19 detection in mind, strategies should prioritize monitoring indicators that provide early presentation of COVID-19-specific symptoms. The following subsections will identify key physiological metrics that may indicate the early onset of COVID-19: cardiovascular metrics, respiratory rate, temperature, and blood oxygen saturation. Due to the novelty of the virus, many of the studies seeking to validate the use of these metrics toward that end are presently in the clinical trial phase of research.¹¹ However, these ongoing studies draw on lessons from earlier work, like Jennifer Radin et al.'s early 2020 study that correlated changes in heart rate to the onset of influenza, using data from wearable devices.¹²

Cardiovascular Metrics: Heart rate (HR), heart rate variability (HRV), and heart rhythm may provide indications of COVID-19 onset. At the most fundamental level, patients with a viral illness often present with an increased HR as their body deals with increased physiological stress, and in many cases this increase can be identified hours or even days before the onset of other more noticeable symptoms.¹³ HRV, the small variance of the time between heartbeats, serves as a useful metric for measuring an individual's physiological stress or recovery. Changes in this marker can occur in response to a number of causes, including illness, lack of sleep, overexertion, alcohol use, or generalized stress.¹⁴ While there is a dearth of established clinical evidence for use of HRV as a predictive metric for virus detection, its established utility as an indicator of overall physiological stress supports the notion that it may serve as a useful predictive tool. Scientists at the Scripps Research Institute are currently studying the potential prognostic use of HR and HRV, comparing wearable data from 100,000 subjects to identify correlations in cardiac markers before and during the onset of viral symptoms.¹⁵ Finally, ECG measurements can identify the onset of irregular heartbeats, an increasingly recognized COVID-19 symptom.¹⁶ A 2020 study by Madhavan Driggin et al. found that 19.6% of hospitalized COVID-19 patients and 44.4% of intensive care patients presented with tachycardia or fibrillation.¹⁷ While cardiac metrics are useful, a more COVID-19-specific marker is necessary to better assist leaders in the early identification and isolation of potentially infected personnel. For instance, over-reliance on HVR has the potential to falsely identify members who are simply under-recovered from a week of physical training, and works best when monitored in tandem with other physiological markers, specifically respiratory rate.¹⁸

Respiratory Rate (RR): An April 2020 study by William Ottestad drew upon lessons learned from aviation medicine to identify increased respiratory rate, above an individual's personal baseline, as a key early indicator of COVID-19 onset.¹⁹ Ongoing studies at the Cleveland Clinic indicate similar findings.²⁰ As a lower respiratory tract infection, COVID-19 causes damage to the lungs and decreases the patient's ability to breathe efficiently. As a result, the individual must take a higher number of less effective breaths in the same period, increasing their RR. Importantly, increased RR is not commonly associated with other viral infections, like the cold or flu, as they affect the upper respiratory tract, and do not have the same detrimental effect on respiratory efficiency. An ongoing study by Central Queensland University and the Cleveland Clinic is measuring subjects' RR during the course of COVID-19 contraction and recovery, testing the hypothesis that RR may provide an early predictive metric, ahead of more noticeable COVID-19 symptoms, like coughing or chills.²¹ While increased RR is still not exclusive to

COVID-19 patients, as increased respiratory rate also presents in other SARS or hypoxic subjects, it does narrow the scope of potential causes and could provide a more reliable indicator than previously prioritized signals, like increased body temperature.²²

Temperature: While body temperature monitoring and screening served as an early protective measure for identifying and isolating infected personnel, more recent research revealed that while temperature is still an associated COVID-19 symptom, large percentages of COVID-19 patients (up to 70%) do not present with increased fever.²³ Additionally, while a 2017 study noted marked increase in skin temperature preceding viral infection, it also noticed a large variance in personal skin temperature depending on activity level and ambient temperature.²⁴ With this in mind, temperature is best included as one of several inputs into a COVID-19 detection algorithm, including those noted above, but does not provide sufficient insight on its own.

Blood Oxygen Saturation (SpO₂): Similar to the resultant increase in RR, COVID-19's early detrimental effects on patients' lower respiratory tract cause a decrease in blood oxygen saturation. A study by Hui Dai et al. noted SpO₂ levels below 90% in hospitalized patients during the early onset of the virus in China.²⁵ Despite this metric's potential utility, it is of less value to wearable monitoring efforts, as accurate wearable hardware is not yet available.²⁶ Some smartphone-based technologies sought to measure SpO₂ using the device's camera, but published studies invalidated their precision.²⁷

As noted above, wearable monitoring strategies provide a significant benefit in the form of simultaneous and continuous monitoring of multiple physiological metrics. By leveraging these metrics through algorithms, wearables can reduce the symptomatic signal-to-noise ratio to provide a more early and accurate indication of viral/COVID-19 onset.²⁸ One wearable company claims that analysis of data from its self-reporting COVID-19 users enabled it to detect infection up to two days before users noticed any apparent symptoms.²⁹ Additionally, while existing in-clinic methods of vital sign analysis provide a snapshot of an individual's state at a specific moment, the continuous nature of information provided by wearables creates an individualized baseline of specific indicators that can be monitored to identify anomalies specific to the individual, instead of simply comparing to generalized standards.³⁰ The use of a personalized physiological profile can more accurately detect more subtle changes in an individual's markers, leading to a greater likelihood of early detection.³¹

Mitigation in Addition to Detection

While many companies move to develop or leverage existing wearables for the purpose of detection, another benefit of the devices' employment might be the prevention of preconditions that worsen the potential contraction of COVID-19 or predispose COVID-19 patients to high rates of mortality, specifically obesity.³² While ties between obesity and morbidity in COVID-19 patients are more well publicized, correlations also exist showing an increased susceptibility for infection, prolonged duration of illness, and even increased contagiousness.³³

As previously noted, a number of the most popular wearables were originally designed for use as fitness and activity trackers, providing users with a quantitative insight into their level of wellness by measuring HRV, sleep quality, and activity levels. While the effectiveness of such tools at improving personal fitness and wellness levels is logically dependent on the respective user, recent studies showed that wearables can play a beneficial role in facilitating behavior change techniques (BCT).³⁴ Put simply, wearables may provide the ability to create a more COVID-19 resistant workforce. If utilized effectively, they could provide the simultaneous benefits of monitoring personnel for early COVID-19 onset symptoms while enabling users to develop more resilient lifestyle practices, including improved activity levels and prioritized sleeping habits.³⁵ In fact, should COVID-19 detection become a lesser priority for policy makers in future years, the BCT benefits and quantification of performance markers (HRV and sleep performance) may prove to be a beneficial primary utilization of wearables for personnel conducting extensive physical training and/or risk analysis as part of operational missions.

The Cost of Monitoring

While the use of wearables to identify early onset COVID-19 symptoms is novel, federal organizations' desire to monitor physiological readiness is not new, particularly within the Special Operations community. A number of companies have existing contracts with federal and military agencies.³⁶ A review of one company that provided no-cost hardware with a monthly software access contract showed the one-year cost for a single user of approximately \$360.³⁷ Other devices provide free access to software with the one-time purchase of a wearable device, at the cost of \$299.³⁸ Compared to the expense of repeated COVID-19 testing, ranging between \$35-\$51 per test, the cost of one year's worth of wearable monitoring equates to less than one week of daily tests. While the information provided by wearable devices is not sufficient to replace testing as a means to diagnose COVID-19 patients, it could serve as a valuable tool for prioritizing the application of tests on specific individuals who might otherwise appear asymptomatic. Additionally, the ability to identify infected personnel earlier could prevent lost workdays due to the virus's spread and the resultant precautionary at-home isolation of contact-traced personnel. Using a hardware purchase model mentioned earlier, the cost to outfit the Coast Guard's full Active Duty and civilian workforce totals roughly \$12.6 million.³⁹ While that number may seem excessive to some, it is less than the cost of COVID-19 federal assistance provided by FEMA to 44 different states, and is \$7 million less than the City of New York spent on COVID-19 public relations and advertising.⁴⁰

The Logistical Challenges of Monitoring

Should the Coast Guard determine that the potential benefits provided by wearables warrant their financial expense, the organization will then face the challenges presented by the potential acquisition and storage of the significant amounts of data that wearables acquire. The unauthorized access of the user's data through theft, hack, or leak present privacy risks to both the user and the organization.⁴¹ The data acquired via many wearables does not currently fall under the data privacy and security protections of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPPA), in part because companies are able to utilize "de-identification"

methods to effectively disconnect the user's stored information from their personal identity.⁴² Falling short of HIPPA standards, wearable data is regulated by the Federal Trade Commission, whose rules do not prevent the sale of personal health data or require apps to advise users if the personal information is disclosed to other entities.⁴³ With this in mind, the use of a commercial wearable should be largely contingent on the thorough understanding of the company's user agreement, and self-imposed data usage policies.

The acquisition and secure storage of additional data present a logistical burden for Coast Guard information technology (IT) systems. The 2015 breach of Office of Personnel Management databases and the 2020 hack of the Defense Information Systems Agency demonstrate the liability that troves of stored personal information can pose for federal IT security programs.⁴⁴ Coupled with the 2012 expansion of access retention and use of datasets including non-terrorism information, these vulnerabilities effectively discourage the federal ownership of the data that wearables could provide, based on the potential inability to secure it from external actors or other federal agencies.⁴⁵ While it may seem puzzling that the Coast Guard would have an interest in protecting personal information from other federal entities, the agency can only secure that data which it can control, and cannot be responsible for securing information if or when it is seized by other federal partners.

However, by acquiring commercial off the shelf (COTS) devices and making use of existing wearable companies' private data storage and protection processes, the cost of data security could be effectively outsourced. Also, as demonstrated by ongoing legal challenges between the FBI and Apple over the All Writs Act, private data may be safer from external theft and annexation by other federal agencies than data stored on government servers.⁴⁶ Due to the desired short-term acquisition and implementation of a COVID-19 wearable system and secure data storage solution, COTS devices present a preferred, actionable alternative to large-scale project development.

An additional area of concern, the global positioning system (GPS) mapping functions of some wearables can present security vulnerabilities, inadvertently charting military location or operations information.⁴⁷ In 2018, deployed military members posted GPS-tracked workout information to a public online fitness website, inadvertently publishing detailed maps of otherwise secret military facilities in Afghanistan, Djibouti, and Syria.⁴⁸ In light of the vulnerability provided by GPS position tracking, the potential benefits provided by this function, specifically contact tracing, may not warrant the risks posed. Some wearables provide contact tracing functions through the use of Bluetooth tracking to detect the presence of another device within the CDC's recommended six foot proximity, but are only effective if both subjects are wearing a similar device.⁴⁹ With these restrictions in mind, ideal wearables are stand-alone devices that do not possess intrinsic GPS capability, and are capable of operating without a continuous link to the user's smartphone or other GPS-enabled device. These characteristics reduce the risk of inadvertent position charting, if such data were posted or shared, while also separating the data gathered by the wearable from the extensive amounts of unrelated personal information stored on his or her phone.

The Policy Challenges of Monitoring

While the desire to monitor the entirety of the military workforce may tempt policymakers to enact mandatory use of wearable devices, the use of a voluntary program may prove to be a more politically expedient course of action. While the United States Court of Military Appeals holds that Fourth Amendment protections apply to members of the armed forces, except where explicitly or implicitly inapplicable, the Supreme Court has never ruled on the subject.⁵⁰ With this in mind, imposed monitoring of Coast Guard members while off duty *may* extend beyond the scope of military authority, though due to the untested nature of this area, no specific precedent could be found to limit the service's authority. Additionally, the Office of Civil Rights at the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) temporarily relaxed enforcement of HIPPA privacy parameters in April of 2020, citing the greater public health benefit of expeditiously shared information to identify effective treatments and prevent the virus's spread.⁵¹ While wearable physiological data does not fall under HIPPA regulation, as noted earlier, the relaxation of these enforcement practices serve as an indication that federal interest would (at least presently) trend towards prioritizing public health protection over personal information privacy.

However, while the Coast Guard may technically have legal grounds to impose monitoring as a military organization, the political costs of implementing a large scale off-duty oversight program on its members may outweigh the benefits of early virus detection. The National Basketball Association (NBA) implemented a wearable monitoring program in late June aimed at early COVID-19 detection for its players and staff. The skeptical reception by some players and media sources demonstrates notable cause for agencies seeking to implement similar models to opt for a voluntary program.⁵² Seeking a middle ground, some wearable companies provide team monitoring dashboards, which users may opt into, allowing individuals the ability to share personal data of varying levels of specificity with supervisors.⁵³ Users can choose to simply self-monitor, to share generalized/simplified readiness or wellness scores, or to simply allow supervisors to be notified if their wellness score reaches a level at which infection may be likely.⁵⁴

One downside of a voluntary monitoring policy is that members who choose not to participate create gaps in the proverbial "wall" of protection. While such issues would equate to a failed policy if wearables served as the sole means of detection and monitoring, the voluntary use of wearables as an *additional* layer within a robust organizational health policy would allow them to provide an added level of mitigation, even without 100 percent participation. Additionally, as noted in a University of London analysis of studies pertaining to the imposed use of body-worn cameras on law enforcement officers, mandatory monitoring programs often result in officers attempting to modify or temporarily prevent data collection.⁵⁵ In contrast, voluntary approaches would seek to leverage the wearer's willingness and motivation to use the device correctly and consistently to provide useful data, and reduce the wasted financial investment and inaccurate information that might otherwise be drawn from uncooperative mandatory users who fail to employ the devices properly.

Again, it should be noted that the U.S. Coast Guard presents a unique policy model. As a military organization, the legal aspects of implementing a wearable monitoring program are limited compared to those that would be applicable to other non-military entities. Even so, a voluntary wearable program within the Coast Guard could serve as a model for other agencies by further testing wearables' technical capabilities as applied to COVID-19 symptom identification, evaluating workforce acceptance of monitoring policies, and developing protocols to integrate self-monitoring and/or agency monitoring into health and safety processes.

Conclusions

The use of wearable technologies as a means of protection from COVID-19 infection represents an intersection of two extremely novel technological and scientific areas of study. As such, and as noted earlier, conclusive evidence supporting the use of wearables for that purpose does not yet exist, though numerous specific studies are ongoing.

The preceding months have shown that the immediate nature of the COVID-19 pandemic does not provide policy makers with the luxury of time, and many public health decisions can or must be made in the midst of some scientific ambiguity. With that in mind, the use of wearables presents a relatively low-cost benefit, potentially providing early detection of some infected members, and preventing the spread of the virus or precautionary isolation of exposed workforce members. Even if algorithms are not yet able to differentiate accurately between the onset of COVID-19 and other viruses, the benefit of isolating the spread of any illness will result in protecting the operational capability of the Coast Guard workforce, as quarantine precautions apply to all manner of sick members.⁵⁶ With these considerations in mind, the potential benefit of voluntary wearable monitoring is likely to warrant the requisite investment.

Additionally, the relatively new nature of wearable technology as applied to illness detection should encourage an incremental implementation of wearable self-monitoring programs. Lessons derived from the failed adoption of new and unproven homeland security technologies discourage a wholesale approach to adopting a relatively untested wearable monitoring program. For instance, the Department of Homeland Security-funded BioWatch program sought to leverage technological advances to provide constant monitoring for biological attacks in the early 2000's. After ten years and more than \$1 billion invested in the nationwide program, the GAO identified it as lacking the ability to reliably detect any aerosolized biological attack.⁵⁷ Drawing lessons from such programs, a practical next step should include the implementation of small pilot programs to validate the accuracy of wearable data collection, gauge the compliance of voluntary users, measure the effectiveness of wearables in detecting illness at or before the onset of obvious symptoms (perhaps in cooperation with aforementioned clinical studies), and identify unanticipated policy implications.

As an organization, the Coast Guard is familiar with the operational benefit of providing security and protection beyond its perimeter. Based on the requisite security investment and inherent vulnerability of federally owned personal data, COTS wearable options present an expedient alternative to customized, service-owned devices and programs. While unable to provide acute medical diagnosis of personnel with COVID-19, wearables' ability to detect the virus's precursor

symptoms through personalized monitoring may enable the organization to “push its borders out” effectively through early detection and isolation. To paraphrase the Coast Guard’s founder, Alexander Hamilton, a few wearables, judiciously stationed on the arms of our personnel, might at a small expense be made useful sentinels of our health.⁵⁸

About the Author

Matthew S. Austin is a Commander (CDR) in the U.S. Coast Guard with over 17 years of experience in counterterrorism, search and rescue, and law enforcement operations. Early in his career, he served as a Deck Watch Officer aboard USCG Cutter BEAR (WMEC-901), and later helped develop the Coast Guard’s Maritime Security Response Team, the Coast Guard’s premier counterterrorism unit under the newly established Deployable Specialized Forces. As an aviator, CDR Austin conducted search and rescue operations while assigned to Air Station New Orleans, LA, and executed multinational counternarcotic interdiction missions as a member of the Helicopter Interdiction Tactical Squadron, based in Jacksonville, Florida. CDR Austin served two years as a military fellow with the U.S. Senate’s Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Committee before reporting to his current assignment, as the Executive Officer of Air Station / Sector Field Office Port Angeles, WA. He graduated from the U.S. Coast Guard Academy with an undergraduate degree in Government and is a student at the Naval Postgraduate School’s Center for Homeland Defense and Security Studies. He may be reached at Matthew.Austin@nps.edu

Notes

1. Daniel C. Payne et al., “SARS-CoV-2 Infections and Serologic Responses from a Sample of U.S. Navy Service Members — USS Theodore Roosevelt, April 2020,” *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 69, no. 23 (June 12, 2020): 714–21, <https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6923e4>.
2. U.S. Coast Guard, “ALCOAST 174/20 COVID-19: REPORTING FOR COAST GUARD PERSONNEL ACCOUNTABILITY AND ASSESSMENT,” May 15, 2020, <https://www.uscg.mil/Coronavirus/Information/Article/2191191/alcoast-17420-covid-19-reporting-for-coast-guard-personnel-accountability-and-a/>.
3. U.S. Coast Guard, “ALCOAST 259/20 - JUL 2020 COVID-19 OFF-DUTY RISK MANAGEMENT (ODRM): PERSONAL RESPONSIBILITY,” July 1, 2020, <https://www.uscg.mil/Coronavirus/Information/Article/2245166/alcoast-25920-jul-2020-covid-19-off-duty-risk-management-odrm-personal-responsi/>.
4. Sarah Berryhill et al., “Effect of Wearables on Sleep in Healthy Individuals: A Randomized Crossover Trial and Validation Study,” *Journal of Clinical Sleep Medicine*, May 15, 2020, <https://doi.org/10.5664/jcsm.8356>.; David Ewalt, “Getting Fitbit,” *Forbes.Com*, June 11, 2010, <https://www.forbes.com/2010/06/11/fitbit-tracker-pedometer-lifestyle-health-lifetracking.html#55c5dfe5556e>.
5. Ewalt, “Getting Fitbit.”
6. Will Ahmed, United States Design Patent for Wearable Continuous Physiological Monitoring Device, US D767,768 S, issued September 27, 2016, <https://patentimages.storage.googleapis.com/fe/27/2c/c1d27b4799274a/USD767768.pdf>.; Yuhao Liu et al., “Epidermal Mechano-Acoustic Sensing Electronics for Cardiovascular Diagnostics and Human-Machine Interfaces,” *Science Advances* 2, no. 11 (November 2016): e1601185, <https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.1601185>.
7. Joseph Wei, “How Wearables Intersect with the Cloud and the Internet of Things : Considerations for the Developers of Wearables,” *IEEE Consumer Electronics Magazine* 3, no. 3 (July 2014): 53–56, <https://doi.org/10.1109/MCE.2014.2317895>.
8. Lynne M. Feehan et al., “Accuracy of Fitbit Devices: Systematic Review and Narrative Syntheses of Quantitative Data,” *JMIR MHealth and UHealth* 6, no. 8 (2018): e10527, <https://doi.org/10.2196/10527>.; Mary Caffrey, “Giant Study Suggests Apple Watch Accurately Catches Atrial Fibrillation,” *AJMC*, March 16, 2019, <https://www.ajmc.com/conferences/acc-2019/giant-study-suggests-apple-watch-accurately-catches-afib>.
9. Oura, “The Oura Difference,” Oura Ring, accessed July 14, 2020, <https://ouraring.com/the-oura-difference>.
10. Dhruv R. Seshadri et al., “Wearable Sensors for COVID-19: A Call to Action to Harness Our Digital Infrastructure for Remote Patient Monitoring and Virtual Assessments,” *Frontiers in Digital Health* 2 (2020), <https://doi.org/10.3389/fdgth.2020.00008>.
11. Ibid.
12. Jennifer M. Radin et al., “Harnessing Wearable Device Data to Improve State-Level Real-Time Surveillance of Influenza-like Illness in the USA: A Population-Based Study,” *The Lancet Digital Health* 2, no. 2 (February 1, 2020): e85–93, [https://doi.org/10.1016/S2589-7500\(19\)30222-5](https://doi.org/10.1016/S2589-7500(19)30222-5).
13. Li X, et al., “Digital Health: Tracking Physiomes and Activity Using Wearable Biosensors Reveals Useful Health-Related Information,” *PLOS Biol.* (2017) 15:e2001402. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.2001402 .
14. Christopher L. Schaich et al., “Association of Heart Rate Variability With Cognitive Performance: The Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis,” *Journal of the American Heart Association* 9, no. 7 (April 9, 2020), <https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.119.013827>.
15. U.S. National Library of Medicine, “The DETECT (Digital Engagement & Tracking for Early Control, & Treatment) Study,” accessed July 14, 2020, <https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT04336020>.

16. E Driggin et al., “Cardiovascular Considerations for Patients, Health Care Workers, and Health Systems During the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Pandemic,” *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2020) 75:2352–71. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2020.03.031.
17. Ibid.
18. Christopher Allen, Emily Breslow, and John Capodilupo, “The Strengths and Weaknesses of Heart Rate Variability as a Recovery Metric,” November 22, 2016, 18.
19. William Ottestad and Signe Sjøvik, “COVID-19 Patients with Respiratory Failure: What Can We Learn from Aviation Medicine?” *BJA: British Journal of Anaesthesia*, April 18, 2020, <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bja.2020.04.012>.
20. Ryan Miller and Kristin Englund, “Clinical Presentation and Course of COVID-19,” *Cleveland Clinic Journal of Medicine*, May 5, 2020, <https://doi.org/10.3949/ccjm.87a.ccc013>.
21. Dean J. Miller et al., “Analyzing Changes in Respiratory Rate to Predict the Risk of COVID-19 Infection,” *MedRxiv*, June 20, 2020, 2020.06.18.20131417, <https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.06.18.20131417>.
22. “Covid-19: Two-Thirds of Hospitalized Patients Presented with No Fever,” *Physician’s Weekly*, April 28, 2020, <https://www.physiciansweekly.com/covid-19-two-thirds-of-hospitalized-patients-presented-with-no-fever/>.
23. Ibid.
24. Xiao Li et al., “Digital Health: Tracking Physiomes and Activity Using Wearable Biosensors Reveals Useful Health-Related Information,” *PLOS Biology* 15, no. 1 (January 12, 2017): e2001402, <https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.2001402>.
25. Hui Dai et al., “High-Resolution Chest CT Features and Clinical Characteristics of Patients Infected with COVID-19 in Jiangsu, China,” *International Journal of Infectious Diseases* 95 (June 1, 2020): 106–12, <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijid.2020.04.003>.
26. Seshadri et al., “Wearable Sensors for COVID-19.”
27. S.Tomlinson et al., “Accuracy of Smartphone-Based Pulse Oximetry Compared with Hospital-Grade Pulse Oximetry in Healthy Children,” *Telemed J E-Health Off J Am Telemed Assoc.* (2018) 24:527–35. doi: 10.1089/tmj.2017.0166 .
28. Seshadri et al., “Wearable Sensors for COVID-19.”
29. Miller et al., “Analyzing Changes in Respiratory Rate to Predict the Risk of COVID-19 Infection.”
30. Steven R Steinhubl et al., “Validation of a Portable, Deployable System for Continuous Vital Sign Monitoring Using a Multiparametric Wearable Sensor and Personalised Analytics in an Ebola Treatment Centre,” *BMJ Global Health* 1, no. 1 (July 1, 2016): e000070, <https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgh-2016-000070>.
31. Li et al., “Digital Health.”
32. William Dietz and Carlos Santos-Burgoa, “Obesity and Its Implications for COVID-19 Mortality,” *Obesity* 28, no. 6 (2020): 1005–1005, <https://doi.org/10.1002/oby.22818>.
33. Livio Luzi and Maria Grazia Radaelli, “Influenza and Obesity: Its Odd Relationship and the Lessons for COVID-19 Pandemic,” *Acta Diabetologica* 57, no. 6 (June 2020): 759–64, <https://doi.org/10.1007/s00592-020-01522-8>.
34. Kathryn Mercer et al., “Behavior Change Techniques Present in Wearable Activity Trackers: A Critical Analysis,” *JMIR MHealth and UHealth* 4, no. 2 (2016): e40, <https://doi.org/10.2196/mhealth.4461>.
35. Mitesh S Patel, “Wearable Devices as Facilitators, Not Drivers, of Health Behavior Change,” *Journal of the American Medical Association*, January 28, 2015, 2.; Sarah Berryhill et al., “Effect of Wearables on Sleep in Healthy Individuals: A Randomized Crossover Trial and Validation Study,” *Journal of Clinical Sleep Medicine: JCSM: Official Publication of the American Academy of Sleep Medicine* 16, no. 5 (May 15, 2020): 775–83, <https://doi.org/10.5664/jcsm.8356>.

36. Robert Moeller, "AF Contact," June 23, 2020.; Jeff Collins, "Oura Potential for Homeland Security Operations," May 27, 2020.
37. "WHOOP Checkout," accessed July 14, 2020, <https://join.whoop.com/#/select/membership>.
38. "Oura Ring: The Most Accurate Sleep and Activity Tracker," Oura Ring, accessed July 14, 2020, <https://ouraring.com>.
39. "WE ARE THE U.S. COAST GUARD. | GoCoastGuard.Com," accessed July 14, 2020, <https://www.gocoastguard.com/About-USCG>. (\$299 purchase price applied to 42,000 member workforce).
40. "FEMA Releases State-by-State PPE Data | FEMA.Gov," accessed July 14, 2020, <https://www.fema.gov/news-release/2020/05/15/fema-releases-state-state-ppe-data>.; Independent Budget Office of the City of New York, "Covid-19 Spending Tracker," Dashboard, Covid-19 Spending Tracker, accessed July 14, 2020, <https://ibo.nyc.ny.us/covid-19-city-spending-tracker.html>.
41. Orlando Arias et al., "Privacy and Security in Internet of Things and Wearable Devices," *IEEE Transactions on Multi-Scale Computing Systems* 1, no. 2 (April 2015): 99–109, <https://doi.org/10.1109/TMSCS.2015.2498605>.; Teena Maddox, "The Dark Side of Wearables: How They're Secretly Jeopardizing Your Security and Privacy," *Tech Republic*, October 7, 2015, <https://www.techrepublic.com/article/the-dark-side-of-wearables-how-theyre-secretly-jeopardizing-your-security-and-privacy/>.
42. Health and Human Services Office for Civil Rights (OCR), "Methods for De-Identification of PHI," Text, HHS.gov, September 7, 2012, <https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/privacy/special-topics/de-identification/index.html>.
43. Gabrielle Addonizio, "The Privacy Risks Surrounding Consumer Health and Fitness Apps, Associated Wearable Devices, and HIPAA's Limitations," *Law School Student Scholarship*, n.d., 30.
44. Kristin Finklea et al., "Cyber Intrusion into U.S. Office of Personnel Management: In Brief," *Congressional Research Service*, n.d., 10; Jason Reed, "Likely Military Data Breach May Have Compromised Service Members' Personal Information," News, NBC News, February 20, 2020, <https://www.nbcnews.com/tech/security/dod-communications-hub-reports-likely-data-breach-n1140071>.
45. Office of the Director of National Intelligence, "ODNI and DOJ Updated Guidelines for NCTC Access, Retention, Use, and Dissemination of Information in Datasets Containing Non-Terrorism Information," ODNI, March 22, 2012, <https://www.dni.gov/index.php/newsroom/press-releases/press-releases-2012/item/528-odni-and-doj-updated-guidelines-for-nctc-access-retention-use-and-dissemination-of-information-in-datasets-containing-non-terrorism-information>.
46. Brian Owsley, "The FBI and Apple Redux," *Just Security*, February 27, 2020, <https://www.justsecurity.org/68848/the-fbi-and-apple-redux/>.
47. Ashley Thomas, "NO PLACE TO HIDE: Privacy Implications of Geolocation Tracking and Geofencing," *Scitech Lawyer* 16, no. 2 (2020): 20–23.
48. *Ibid.*
49. StrongArm Technologies, Inc., "Fuse Platform," Fuse Platform, accessed July 14, 2020, <https://www.strongarmtech.com/fuse#iot-sensor>.
50. Frederic L Borch, "Does the Fourth Amendment Apply to the Armed Forces?," *William & Mary Bill of Rights Journal* 3, no. 1 (1994), <https://scholarship.law.wm.edu/wmbrj/vol13/>.
51. Health and Human Services News Division, "OCR Announces Notification of Enforcement Discretion for Community-Based Testing Sites During the COVID-19 Nationwide Public Health Emergency," Text, HHS.gov, April 9, 2020, <https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2020/04/09/ocr-announces-notification-enforcement-discretion-community-based-testing-sites-during-covid-19.html>.
52. Ben Cohen, "Why Every NBA Player Is Getting a Ring," *WSJ.Com*, June 22, 2020, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/nba-oura-ring-disney-bubble-11592809399>.

53. Oura, "Oura's NBA Partnership FAQ," Oura Help, accessed July 14, 2020, <http://support.ouraring.com/hc/en-us/articles/360050735433>.
54. "Teams FAQs," WHOOP, accessed July 14, 2020, <http://support.whoop.com/hc/en-us/articles/360040375353>.; Oura, "Oura Introduces New Health Risk Management Platform & Supports Las Vegas Sands' Reopen Plan," Oura Ring, accessed July 14, 2020, <https://ouraring.com/new-enterprise-illness-management-platform-supports-las-vegas-sands-reopen>.
55. Emmeline Taylor and Murray Lee, "Off the Record? Arrestee Concerns about the Manipulation, Modification, and Misrepresentation of Police Body-Worn Camera Footage," *Surveillance & Society* 17, no. 3/4 (September 7, 2019): 473–83, <https://doi.org/10.24908/ss.v17i3/4.6550>.
56. U.S. Coast Guard, "ALCOAST 141/20 - COVID-19: REPORTING FOR COAST GUARD PERSONNEL ACCOUNTABILITY AND ASSESSMENT SYSTEM," accessed July 14, 2020, <https://www.uscg.mil/Coronavirus/Information/Article/2155366/alcoast-14120-covid-19-reporting-for-coast-guard-personnel-accountability-and-a/>.
57. Rep Tim Murphy, "CONTINUING CONCERNS OVER BOWWATCH AND THE SURVEILLANCE OF BIOTERRORISM," § House Committee on Energy and Commerce: Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations (2013), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-113hhrg85446/html/CHRG-113hhrg85446.htm>.; U. S. Government Accountability Office, "Biodefense: The Nation Faces Long-Standing Challenges Related to Defending Against Biological Threats," no. GAO-19-635T (June 26, 2019), <https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-19-635T>.
58. Alexander Hamilton, James Madison, and John Jay, "The Federalist Papers No. 12," December 29, 1787, https://avalon.law.yale.edu/18th_century/fed12.asp.

Copyright

Copyright © 2020 by the author(s). Homeland Security Affairs is an academic journal available free of charge to individuals and institutions. Because the purpose of this publication is the widest possible dissemination of knowledge, copies of this journal and the articles contained herein may be printed or downloaded and redistributed for personal, research or educational purposes free of charge and without permission. Any commercial use of Homeland Security Affairs or the articles published herein is expressly prohibited without the written consent of the copyright holder. The copyright of all articles published in Homeland Security Affairs rests with the author(s) of the article. Homeland Security Affairs is the online journal of the Naval Postgraduate School Center for Homeland Defense and Security (CHDS). Cover photo by Solen Feyissa on Unsplash